TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF FAMILY AND PROTECTIVE SERVICES
ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING
October 19, 2012
The Texas Department of Family and Protective Services (DFPS) Advisory Council met at 2:00p.m., in the Dallas City Council Chambers, 6th Floor, Dallas City Hall, 1500 Marilla Street, Dallas, Texas, 75201.  Council members present were Chair Gigi Edwards Bryant, Vice Chair Imogen Sherman Papadopoulos, Patricia Cole, Tina Martin, Ben W. Morris, and Scott Rosenbach.  A quorum was present.  Also present were Commissioner Howard Baldwin, General Counsel Gerry Williams and agency staff.  
Not present were council members, Debbie Epperson, Anna Maria Jimenez, and Linda Bell Robinson.
Agenda Item 1 – Call to Order

Chair Bryant called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m.  A quorum was present.  
Agenda Item 2 –  Reading, Correction, and Approval of Minutes of 7/20/12 Regular Meeting 
Chair Bryant asked for approval and any corrections regarding the minutes in Agenda Item 2.  Ms. Martin motioned approval of the minutes.  Ms. Cole seconded.  Ms. Papadopoulos requested a correction regarding activities in the past quarter.  She had presented a program to the American Leadership Forum with co-presenter Dr. Carmel Dyer, holder of the Huffington Chair on Aging at the UT Medical School in Houston, TX.  Ms. Papadopoulos requested that Dr. Dyer be added to the minutes as co-presenter of that program.  The minutes were approved with corrections by voice vote.

Agenda Item 3 – Agency Briefings  

3.a. CCL Northeast District New Employee Mentoring Program, Kerri Fowler, CCL
Ms. Kerri Fowler, District Director for Child Care Licensing in the Northeast District, presented on the Northeast District New Employee Mentoring Program.  The Northeast District encompasses Regions 3 and 4, including the Dallas/Fort Worth area and surrounding counties, as well as the East Texas area, for a total of 42 counties.  The staff issues permits for and inspects and investigates over 8,000 day care centers and homes that care for as many as 347,000 children.  Properly preparing new inspectors and investigators to provide fair and consistent enforcement of minimum standards, rules, and licensing laws is critical to the protection of children and the success of the regulatory program. 
Ms. Fowler discussed the mentoring program for developing new licensing inspectors and investigators.  Providing effective new training for new employees has always been a challenge for Child Care Licensing due primarily to the size of the program and the turnover rate.  Training for new inspectors consists of three phases.  The first phase is pre-classroom skills development training, in which trainees observe licensing tasks; participate in center-based and home-based care with providers; and study licensing policies, laws, rules, and minimum standards.  The second phase consists of four alternating weeks of classroom training, where trainees learn about the licensing processes, job tasks, and automation systems.  Childcare investigators then attend an additional two weeks of specialized training to prepare them to conduct and document abuse and neglect investigations.  The third phase of training is on-the-job training, where trainees conduct inspections and investigations while accompanied by experienced and skilled staff and supervisors.  Although they attend a four-week classroom training, experienced supervisors and unit staff have always played a significant role in training new inspectors and investigators.  With so many different people participating in the process, individual training experiences could have been inconsistent.  In order to provide a more structured and reliable training experience, the decision was made to create a new unit of core staff that would have primary responsibility for serving as mentors and field trainers for all new district inspectors and investigators.
Six experienced licensing inspectors were selected for this specialized unit, all having demonstrated effective investigation and regulation knowledge as well as excellent customer service skills.  Unit members were selected through a competitive process that included a written essay and interviews.  Now when a trainee is hired in the district, he is assigned a mentor who becomes responsible for organizing their on-the-job training schedule and ensuring the trainee completes the pre-classroom training requirements.  The mentor provides opportunities for the trainee to observe inspections and investigations, track a new application from start to finish, and learn more about the licensing automation system, CLASS.  The mentor also plans opportunities for trainees to work alongside a childcare center director or primary caregiver in a childcare home to understand how Minimum Standards influences the provider as they care for children.  Additionally, the mentor ensures the trainee understands and is able to plan inspections, document observations, and respond to calls from stakeholders. 
Once trainees begin classroom training, the mentors accompany them on their first inspections, observing interactions with providers; evaluating skill in assessing risk and determining compliance; and documenting their observations.  The mentor communicates with the trainee’s unit supervisor on a weekly basis to inform of the trainee’s progress and any skill areas where additional development is needed.  The mentor provides the trainee with written feedback as well.
At the conclusion of the training course, the trainee transitions to the unit and receives an assigned case load.  Although the mentor’s job ends at this point, he remains available as a valuable resource for the new employee.  The opportunity for the trainee to receive immediate feedback and practice until he masters these skills not only reinforces the expectations held for staff, but also aids in building confidence and success in the inspectors and investigators.

Mentors remain responsible for managing their own assigned case loads, ensuring they maintain their own relationships within the community, investigative skills, and knowledge of industry growth and practice.  Mentors are also responsible for conducting licensing orientation sessions for persons interested in obtaining a child-care permit and for developing training curricula on minimum standards and high-risk areas to children, including such topics as supervision, disciplining guidance, transportation, and playground safety.

Through the mentoring program, new licensing inspectors and investigators have received consistent training and retention of new staff has increased.  Since the start of the project five years ago, 49 staff members have been trained. New staff report feeling supported by their mentors and prepared to conduct tasks and functions of their licensing positions. Supervisors report that mentors are very helpful in ensuring that new staff is ready for each phase of training and better prepared to do the job post-training.  Child Care Licensing plans to replicate the mentoring program in other districts beginning next year. 
3.b CPS Tarrant Teaming, Lisa Black, CPS
Lisa Black, CPS Regional Director, and Phillip Hawkins, CPS Program Administrator, presented CPS Tarrant Teaming.  Tarrant Teaming is a voluntary collaboration of child service agencies.  CASA and Child Advocacy Centers (CAC) of Fort Worth are two members of the collaboration.  The collaboration’s goal is to ensure that community resources are adequate and available for children and families in Tarrant County.  A Carter Foundation grant was obtained in 2008, which facilitated hiring of the collaboration’s project facilitator, Diane Mayfield.  Ms. Mayfield has a private practice as a life coach, relationship coach and professional speaker.  

The collaboration has so far resulted in those involved getting to know each other better.  Agencies have a better understanding of each other’s roles and needs, and are better able to assist each other.  The collaboration’s goal of sharing knowledge and resources for children and families in Tarrant County has worked very well so far; this is a project that collaborative members would like to see replicated throughout the region.  
Ms. Black introduced Phillip Hawkins, Program Administrator responsible for investigations in family-based services in Tarrant County.  Mr. Hawkins continued the presentation with an overview of the project’s inception and current status, and he discussed sustainability and challenges for the project’s future.

Tarrant Teaming was a community-instigated project rather than a CPS initiative.  In 2005, the ratio of conservatorship (CVS) staff to caseloads was high.  Caseworkers had a difficult time providing the necessary services due to a limited number of staff.  Judge Jean Hudson Boyd from the 323rd District Court helped organize a three-day event for the community; speakers were invited from outside the region and the state to talk about how they had collaborated to help families and children.  A number of suggested projects came out of that meeting, one of which is Tarrant Teaming.
Tarrant Teaming launched in 2009. CEOs of the collaborating organizations, Mr. Hawkins, and the program administrator began to meet together, and these meetings were facilitated by Diane Mayfield.  Collaborative needs were discussed; participants agreed that middle management staff needed to meet regularly.  Ms. Mayfield began to facilitate meetings between CVS program directors, who were then able to coordinate case-related needs with resources.  
Tarrant Teaming also addressed cross-training.  CPS has provided training for a number of organizations and attendees’ feedback has been extremely positive.  The more each organization has learned about the processes of the other, the stronger the relationships has become.  Mr. Hawkins outlined a model project involving MHMR that exemplified the positive benefits of the collaboration.  Communication is more open now between CPS and MHMR as a result.  Cross-training has been implemented, as has a mechanism for making referrals.  A number of memorandums of understanding (MOU) have been established.  While the relationship with MHMR has served as the model, these improvements have been shared with the collaboration at-large, resulting in improved community relationships.
Mr. Hawkins then discussed Safe Haven.  CPS and Safe Haven view mothers in domestic violence situations a little differently.  From a CPS perspective, the mother needs to ensure that her children are safe.  From Safe Haven’s perspective, the mother is a victim.  Due to face-to-face meetings between CPS and Safe Haven, staff has been able to gain a fuller understanding of each agency’s view of domestic situations, which has allowed for development of systems to address needs from both agency perspectives.
Another benefit of Tarrant Teaming is that Rape Crisis and Victims Services at the Women’s Center in Tarrant County has increased individual and group counseling to CPS families.  A more recent collaboration has resulted in cross training and learning lunches for CPS and All Church Home.  All Church Home provides a program in connection with MHMR called Safe Place for youth. By making a hotline available to CPS staff, the agencies are working together to reconnect children and parents more quickly.  
The Parenting Center, which provides low-cost and no-cost parent education services, has developed a referral system that is faster for CPS families.  Lena Pope Home has also had ongoing meetings with CPS, and they have just recently opened a new pre-school that is CCMS certified.  The Child Care Management Services (CCMS) program of the Texas Workforce Commission helps eligible parents with the cost of child care.  
Mr. Hawkins also mentioned a long-standing relationship with Catholic Charities that has resulted in a number of different projects over the years.  Their particular focus on services to immigrant families that live in Tarrant County, including access to translators, has been particularly helpful to CPS.  

In terms of sustainability, each program director has been assigned as liaison to one or more of these agencies.  Documentation is expected for each meeting to ensure follow-up and accountability.  Quarterly meetings occur for each group.  Facilitator responsibilities are now being transitioned over to CPS and the collaborating agencies, and Ms. Mayfield has not been involved in the last few meetings.  Scheduling remains a challenge and issues that have been identified for collaboration sometimes get derailed by emergency situations; however, Tarrant Teaming members will continue to collaborate to provide better outcomes for children and families.
Mr. Rosenbach asked how long it took to get the project moving.  Mr. Hawkins stated the initial meetings began in 2005, and Tarrant Teaming launched in late 2008.  It was 2009 or 2010 before the smaller meetings began to be held. 
Ms. Cole, who is from Tarrant County, applauded all of the efforts of the collaborating agencies and stated that this program has been a blessing for the community.  When asked whether actual ongoing cases are discussed in meetings, Mr. Hawkins said that general types of cases are shared, but specific individual cases are not discussed.

Ms. Martin asked whether the program might move to some of the other CPS regions, as Region 11 could benefit from a similar program.  Audrey Deckinga, Assistant Commissioner for CPS, responded that the project was started in Tarrant County through external assistance and funding and CPS was pulled in.  However, CPS is expanding community engagement.  Ms. Deckinga has recently hired a new community initiatives specialist who is working with regional staff to further community collaborations. Ms. Deckinga acknowledged Ms. Martin’s request for a similar partnership in Region 11 and invited her to be involved in the process.  
3.c. APS Commitment to Community Engagement, Camille Payne, APS
This item was presented by Camille Payne, Regional Director for Adult Protective Services.
Community engagement has become a top priority for APS regionally and state-wide.  Ms. Payne presented a PowerPoint presentation entitled “APS Says I Do.” 

Adult Protective Service’s (APS) community engagement effort intends to enhance public awareness and community participation in order to improve client safety and wellbeing.  APS has been expanding and refocusing to better assist clients.  Policies and services are changing, and APS is committed to getting communities more involved.  Interdisciplinary teamwork and community stakeholders are more vital now than ever before.  Collaborative trainings will provide all involved with a variety of tools to assist clients.  

The proposal involves recognizing imperative partners: law enforcement, the court system, community boards, senior centers, code enforcement, animal control, external training sources, hospitals, et cetera.  The plan is to connect with partners, provide information about APS, and in exchange gain a thorough understanding of community concerns and resources.  APS needs community trainings to reinforce partnerships and expand knowledge on how to assist those we serve.  APS needs to ensure that partners understand APS’s mission, goals, and the services we provide.  It is imperative that APS build, maintain, and improve relationships with all community stakeholders.  APS is diligently making efforts to further incorporate relationships with partners such as city services, medical facilities, the courts, local boards, law enforcement and other agencies dedicated to protecting the unprotected.  
Law enforcement can provide much-needed training to APS staff at little or no cost.  Examples include financial exploitation, domestic violence, and drug safety and awareness training.  Ms. Payne referenced the strong alliance APS has built with the Irving Police Department, resulting in interdisciplinary training and better outcomes for clients.  Over the past year or so, the Shaken Baby Alliance, which is composed of community partners, presented forensic investigative training for APS staff statewide.  Detective Rodney Bergeron with Irving Police Department, donated his expertise by acting as an integral presenter for the training.  Detective Bergeron has joined forces with APS to set up additional trainings in law enforcement procedures and drug safety training.  In June 2012, Detective Bergeron invited APS, the Irving Police Department, and Family Advocacy staff to a joint training.  APS staff learned about law enforcement procedures, advocacy services, and drug safety, while law enforcement learned about APS policies and services.  All staff left with direct contact numbers and a shared commitment to continue building partnerships, conduct joint visits with clients as needed, and react to worker safety concerns.  Staff was also invited to conduct joint alleged perpetrator interviews.  APS and Irving Police Department are now better equipped to serve each other, the community, and clients.  
APS is committed to building a foundation of better community relations.  The knowledge of APS staff and community partners will expand with continued interdisciplinary involvement.  APS understands how vital these relationships are in order to provide successful outcomes for the vulnerable citizens of Texas.    
Ms. Cole asked a question regarding the Dallas’ District Attorney Office Special Crimes Division that investigates crimes against the elderly, and whether Ms. Payne has plans for an outreach project to get other cities in the district to start a similar program for these types of special prosecutions.  Ms. Payne stated that in Dallas County, APS is working with Senior Source through a grant to develop an interdisciplinary team with the DA’s office and the Dallas Police Department.  APS is also closely involved with the Tarrant County Police and is in the development stages of a fatality review team which includes the DA’s office, the probate court, and a medical professional.  The review team is in the infancy stage but should be ready to be presented to the city council soon.  Ms. Cole commented that she has had some experience with the Dallas DA’s special prosecutor for crimes against the elderly; she believes this is a wonderful idea and would like to see it in other counties.  Many times DAs may drop cases because they don’t understand the complexity of this area.  The DA in Dallas that specializes in this area has been very successful and there are monthly meetings to staff cases with them.
Ms. Papadopoulos thanked Ms. Payne and APS for their work, and asked if APS partners with financial institutions to curb financial exploitation in Tarrant County.  Ms. Payne responded that the community initiative specialist does partner with local banks.  There are also statewide and local contacts for bank fraud divisions, and APS has been successful in encouraging banks to report suspicions of exploitation to APS.  
Ms. Papadopoulos asked if social security checks would be processed either via direct deposit, if the receiver has an open bank account, or via pre-loaded cards. Since the pre-loaded cards can easily be taken from the elderly by a variety of people, Ms. Papadopoulos asked what kind of education APS may offer regarding this issue.  Ms. Payne responded that APS is receptive to the idea of an educating tool providing benefits of using direct deposit into a service-free bank account.

Chair Bryant thanked all staff who presented for the opportunity to hear about the variety of programs in Region 3.
3.d. Commissioner's Report to include: Staff Acknowledgements, Legislative Session Preparation, Regional Visits, Foster Care Redesign, Recruitment and Retention Efforts, Public Education Campaign and Notification of Rule Adoptions, Howard Baldwin
Commissioner Baldwin thanked Dallas staff Christina Castaves, Julie Swainy and Amy Witherspoon for helping with the Council meeting.  Commissioner Baldwin also thanked the previous three presenters for their presentations.  Commissioner Baldwin acknowledged the work of Beth Cody, who is the Budget Director and is currently the Acting Chief Financial Officer (CFO) for the department.  The CFO position should be filled by December 1.  

Commissioner Baldwin then acknowledged the work of the Committee on Licensing Standards; the committee that began in 2007 as a result of Senate Bill 758.  This committee was commissioned to make recommendations to the legislature and to the department regarding policy and statutory changes related to licensing standards and facility inspections.  The statue required the committee to meet twice a year, but they actually met 20 times between November 2008 and June 2012.  They participated in the 2010 review of minimum standards, reviewed and provided feedback on administrative rules developed by DFPS to implement legislation, and they worked on and participated in the 2012 review of ratios and group sized for childcare licensing.  Commissioner Baldwin expressed his appreciation for the committee’s hard work and dedication.
Work is ongoing on the Legislative Appropriations Request (LAR).  A joint budget hearing on the LAR was held September 13.  Commissioner Baldwin presented the appropriations request to the Governor’s office.  A briefing for the House Committee on Human Services was given on September 17, and foster care redesign was discussed as well as the LAR.  A stakeholder forum was held to receive input on the LAR exceptional items in April.  The legislature can start pre-filing bills November 12.  
The goal of foster care redesign (redesign), to improve outcomes for children and families by enhancing service delivery process and quality of care, requires the development of more resources in various areas of the state.  The redesign was originally to begin in two catchment areas, a non-metro area and a metro area of the state.  Changes are being made in the way the department procures, contracts and pays for foster care services.  Instead of contracting with individual providers for the full continuum of foster care services from a range of residential operations, DFPS will contract with a single source continuum contractor (SSCC) for the full continuum of foster care services in a catchment area.  Case management continues to be the responsibility of the department.  June 20, 2012, it was announced that the department was tentatively making awards for the Corpus Christi/Laredo Valley catchment area and for the Abilene/Wichita Falls/Midland/San Angelo catchment area.  The tentative award for the Corpus Christi area was withdrawn August 9.  There will not be an award for the Metro area, but negotiations are still being held this week with Providence Service Corporation of Texas for the non-metro area, which is the Abilene/Wichita Falls/Midland/San Angelo area.  
In October, the annual awareness campaign began to spotlight exploitation of people who are elderly or have disabilities.  The awareness ads remind us all to protect those who are at risk of being financially exploited.  Each October, APS teams with community partners to provide educational conferences, expos and other events to promote understanding of these crimes.  

Since the council meeting in July, Commissioner Baldwin has traveled to Denton and Plano, where he visited with APS and Licensing staff and toured the Children’s Advocacy Center.  Commissioner Baldwin also visited CPS staff in Houston and Abilene.
Commissioner Baldwin addressed staff recruitment and retention.  Earlier this year, caseloads rose due to turnover and this resulted in investigations delinquencies.  A delinquent investigation is defined as more than 60 days old.  Due to the recent focus on recruitment and retention state-wide; however, the average caseload has decreased to 21.6 investigations in the month of September.  Investigations over 60 days have gone down from 34.4% in December 2011, to 25.8% in September 2012.  There is a set expectation of 70% for cases that will be completed within 60 days.  There is still work to do in targeted communities around the state to get those numbers down.  Recruitment and retention efforts are making a difference, but case workers are still leaving too quickly, and this is something that needs to change.
Commissioner Baldwin moved on to formal notification of rule adoptions to the packets of rule changes that were proposed in the April Council Meeting.  Two sets of rule changes were published in the Texas Register on May 18, 2012, and received no public comment; therefore the rules have been submitted to HHSC Executive Commissioner Janek for approval of the recommendation to adopt them.  These changes are listed below:

1. Changes related to the Central Registry - DFPS Rule 40 TAC Chapter 702, General Administration, New Subchapter C, Child Abuse and Neglect Central Registry

2. Changes related to Background Checks:

· DFPS Rule 40 TAC Chapter 744, Minimum Standards for School Age in Before- and After-School Programs

· DFPS Rule 40 TAC Chapter 745, Licensing

· DFPS Rule 40 TAC Chapter 746, Minimum Standards for Childcare Centers

· DFPS Rule 40 TAC Chapter 747, Minimum Standards for Childcare Homes

These changes have been adopted as proposed.   Commissioner Baldwin concluded his remarks.
Mr. Williams stated that in addition to the Central Registry and Background Check rules, there was also a presentation given at the last council meeting regarding rate settings methodology, transferring methodology from one rule to a different set of rules, which received no comments and has moved forward to be adopted.
Chair Bryant thanked Commissioner Baldwin for his report.  Chair Bryant reminded council members that the Conference of HHS Councils, held every two years, will be held on November 9, 2012 in the Capitol Auditorium.  
3.e. Chair's Report - Gigi Bryant


Chair Bryant reminded those present that Council members are all volunteers who are committed to serving the public.  Chair Bryant then invited council members to introduce themselves and highlight their work within their home regions. 

Mr. Morris, supporting Regions 3 and 4, has been working with the Director of the Child Advocacy Center (CAC) of Johnson County.  He is very impressed with the different agencies involved, especially law enforcement, and with all the efforts of the CAC.  Johnson County CAC might be an example for others.
Ms. Cole, from Fort Worth, represents Regions 3 and 4.  She recently toured the Lena Pope facility that takes in children affected by alcohol and drug abuse; they have been working on building a new charter school for their students.  Ms. Cole was impressed with the security of the facility.  She has also been personally involved in two APS cases, and she was very pleased with the professionalism and efficiency of Region 3’s staff.  Ms. Cole will also be participating in National Adoption Day in Tarrant County on November 16.

Mr. Rosenbach, from Amarillo, represents Regions 1 and 2, which covers Lubbock and Amarillo and surrounding counties.  He continues to work with APS to develop a Silver Star Board in Amarillo.  Mr. Rosenbach has enjoyed today’s opportunity to learn about various initiatives happening in different parts of Region 3, and that he appreciates staff’s dedication.  He further stated that he believes that the future will involve agencies coordinating and working together.
Ms. Imogen Papadopoulos, representing Regions 5 and 6, is a family law attorney and has had the opportunity to work with law students.  The family law legal clinic in the South Texas College of Law has been expanded.  Third-year law students can go to court as acting attorney under the guidance of a licensed attorney.  One of the legal clinic attorneys is very interested in what is happening to youth who are aging out of the department’s custody and the services available to these youth.  Ms. Papadopoulos has discussed with law students how Texas is unique in that the Texas Supreme Court has created a permanent commission on family and children.  Some of the law students have been able to meet some members of the commission.  Ms. Papadopoulos has also spoken with the students about resources that may be available to youth and how to create community partnerships to help those who are aging out of foster care.  Ms. Papadopoulos has also worked with APS to enhance some ongoing client services.  The Houston Volunteer Lawyers program may take on the project of training attorneys to represent relatives who are taking care of children and who may want to adopt.
Ms. Martin, representing Regions 8 and 11, is from the McAllen area.  She is involved with the Child Advocacy Center and sits as Chair of the board for Hidalgo and Starr Counties.  Ms. Martin stated that the CAC has a wonderful relationship with CPS in these regions and works with them on a regular basis.  Ms. Martin expressed her enthusiasm for the work being done in Tarrant County to create collaborations between agencies and would like to see a similar collaboration in her region.  Ms. Martin has observed that the violence and brutality in cases dealing with children who have been sexually assaulted seems to be getting worse.  Staff members are now dealing with situations they have not seen before.  There are also seems to be more children who are witnessing crimes.  On a positive note, Ms. Martin highlighted the contributions of Gabby, a therapy dog, who has been visiting the CAC.  Gabby walks with children to and from their interviews and the children really love her.   
Mr. Williams, DFPS General Counsel, thanked Commissioner Baldwin for sending him and his staff member to San Diego for a conference of American Association of Public Welfare Attorneys.  Mr. Williams also agreed that collaboration and networking among agencies is important.  
Chair Bryant noted three Council members were not present: Debbie Epperson, from Dallas, represents Regions 3 and 4; Anna Maria Jimenez, from Corpus Christi, represents Regions 1 and 11; and Dr. Linda Robinson, from Houston, represents Regions 5 and 6.
Agenda Item 4 – Public Testimony   

Chair Bryant opened the floor for public testimony.  

Ms. Leigh Evans, from Green Acres Baptist Church in Tyler, spoke regarding the proposed Texas Licensing Childcare Standards 746.2409 concerning cribs in childcare facilities.  She is opposed to this standard.  Both the church and its early education center are dedicated to a standard of excellence in all ministries.  The early education center at Green Acres provides care for over 250 children every week, Monday through Friday.  On Sundays the church has an average of 450 preschoolers in their care.  In an effort to remain dedicated to excellence and safety, the church decided in the mid-1980s to purchase FDA medical cribs.  Green Acres shares the use of these cribs with the early education center.  They are used during the week for the early education center and for the church’s ministry to preschoolers each Sunday.  Within the last 25 years the church has purchased two to five cribs each year for a current total of 85 cribs, which has amounted to an approximate investment of $130,000 total.  
The cribs are still in the condition they were in when they were purchased; they are stainless steel and easily sanitized, the latch for the drop rails is located on the outside so the child cannot open it, and they have never malfunctioned, the rails do not allow for body parts to get stuck in between them, the mattresses are supported and built for the beds and they fit well.  The church believes the cribs are virtually indestructible and made of the highest quality and consider them the safest option for the children in their care.  There has never been an accident involving a crib, nor has there ever been need for repair to any crib.  
Over the past few years, the church has been involved in the process of interpreting and complying with changing Federal regulations regarding cribs used in childcare facilities.  After approximately one year of research, the church has determined that the cribs are regulated by the FDA and not by CPS.  On Tuesday, November 29, Sharon Oliver, the church’s state licensing agent, approved the use of these cribs in the facility.  The cribs are manufactured by the same company that hospitals use; if hospitals use a hard manufactured crib for its most critically injured children, then surely the cribs also meet the standards for the childcare the church provides.  In addition, the church believes that the new CPS-approved cribs would be more difficult for the church’s caregivers who are elderly to operate.  Caregivers have to lean far over the CPS-approved cribs to pick up a baby from the crib, which is close to the floor.  The church employs many elderly caregivers that will not be able to handle this change without possible back injury.  
The church believes that exemptions should be made for childcare facilities to allow for a written order from the child’s healthcare professional.  The church suggested the following language: “A crib that is considered to be a medical device regulated by the FDA and thus not regulated by CPS will be exempt and therefore be considered appropriate and approved by Texas Licensing for use in Texas childcare facilities.”  The church asks the department to allow them to continue to use the hard manufactured cribs that are regulated by the FDA.  
Chair Bryant asked Ms. Michelle Adams to meet with Ms. Evans after the meeting to address this concern.

Ms. Martha Harkins, from Hunters Glen Baptist Church Childhood Learning Center, spoke next regarding the same rule changes.  Hunters Glen has spent thousands of dollars purchasing the same cribs that Ms. Evans discussed.  Hunters Glen believes that the cribs are superior to those that they are now being asked to purchase.  To purchase new cribs would place undue restraints on programs that are already working to comply with new training requirements that have been added to licensing facilities.  Hunters Glen has twelve hard manufactured FDA medical cribs.  Ms. Harkins also referred to elderly caregivers who cannot bend over to lift infants safely out of different cribs.  Ms. Harkins stated that the hard manufactured cribs are very safe and durable.  Ms. Harkins requested very clear language for the licensing representatives.  Hunters Glen is opposed to the ruling as it is stated because they do not feel that the cribs they are being asked to purchase are superior to the ones they already possess, and the language seems subjective so that licensing representatives may interpret the rulings in different ways.  
Chair Bryant directed Ms. Harkins to meet with Ms. Adams after the meeting as well.

Ms. Daralynn Cameron, Texas Association for Family Childcare, spoke next regarding a requirement for childcare operators to write a formal policy if a child is checked or observed because of different behavior or being away from the facility, and the stakeholder wants to make sure the child is not ill.  Ms. Cameron is opposed.  She is not opposed to full communication with parents, but rather to ineffective and burdensome rules.  It takes hours and a great deal of thought to draft a policy.  Ms. Cameron stated that it would be helpful if DFPS could give childcare providers a form that would allow them to draft the policy themselves or to adopt one that DFPS proposes.  Tying the rule to “different behavior” creates too many loopholes.  
Ms. Beverly Kline, Executive Director of Living Alternatives Maternity Home, spoke next.  The maternity home has served pregnant teens and adults since 1982.  In 1996, Ms. Kline also sat on the ad hoc committee that wrote standards for maternity homes.  The home carries a license for foster care and adoption.  Ms. Kline wanted to provide information about maternity home clients and to request a subset of standards that are specific to maternity homes within the GRO licensing, as GRO regulations are burdensome to maternity home providers.  Maternity home clients are not developmentally delayed, disturbed, or exhibiting behaviors that would require emergency behavioral intervention.  They are not in need of protection from an irresponsible or abusive parent.  Some unintended consequences of eliminating licensing for pregnant adults, leaves soon-to-be-born minor infants in danger of being exported by black market adoption schemes.  Normal pregnant teens and adults can be subject to financial bribes in exchange for their infants.  Abortion is a concern, but the home is also concerned about children born to parents who are unprepared for parenthood.  Maternity homes prepare teen moms to be responsible and nurturing. Unprepared parenting teens are at greater risk for their children to need services from CPS.  Nationally, fewer than 3% of pregnant teens make an adoption plan, but 30-50% of teens who live in a 24/7 residential maternity home will choose an adoption plan.
Ms. Melanie Ruben spoke next regarding childcare ratios in childcare facilities. She said the ratios subject has been discussed since the fall of 2010.  At that time, the childcare licensing division said it did not believe that the current standards for group size ratios adequately protect the health and safety of children in those age groups.  The toddlers cited at that time are in Pre-Kindergarten today.  Ms. Ruben stated that the longer it takes, the more children are missed as they grow up with ratios that are dangerous.  Texas still ranks in the bottom two in this regard, with the highest ratios in age groups of 18 months to five years.  Ms. Ruben voiced her appreciation for the Committee on Licensing with regard to this issue as well as their recommendations to phase in lower ratios over time towards the year 2020, and expressed her hope that something will be done with those recommendations.   

Ms. Debbie K. McDonnell, with Lighthouse of Houston Inc. and other Texas maternity homes, spoke next regarding the consequences of the removal of maternity homes as a licensed category.  She is opposed to this removal and spoke on behalf of eight previously licensed maternity homes in Texas.  On December 1, 2011, these homes received letters outlining requirements to convert current licenses.  The letter stated that homes that currently care for minors and adults could continue to do so.  Within the last few months these homes have gone through the process with licensing representatives in various regions.  Ms. McDonnell stated that the application of those standards has been applied inconsistently.  Lighthouse only serves women and does not need other treatment services for addiction or mental health needs.  Ms. McDonnell stated that maternity homes must not limit care to those who happen to become pregnant while under CPS supervision.  Maternity homes have been caring for minors and adults under one roof for 250 years and are now being asked to choose between caring for minors or adults.  Ms. McDonnell estimates the number of beds for minors will drop from 146 to 56 throughout the state.  As the capacity to serve pregnant teenagers goes down, the numbers of unhealthy ways of dealing with pregnancy will rise. Maternity homes want to keep serving the population they already serve.  Texas ranks fourth in the nation for teen pregnancy.  Ms. McDonnell asked that the standards be modified to provide for a new subsection of both GRO and Independent Family Group Home standards allowing licensed homes to continue to serve the population of teens, young adults, and adults through private placement or otherwise.
Mr. Timothy Smith, from Early Childhood Education, spoke next regarding infant sleep safety, Chapter 746.2415, Section 6.  He is opposed.  Mr. Smith represents childcare owners and operators in the Dallas and North Texas areas.  A petition has been turned in with over 250 signatures from parents, providers and caregivers opposing this rule.  Mr. Smith suggested that this rule is asking children to sleep in the equivalent of a Snuggie on a bed with no blankets.

Chair Bryant thanked all who provided testimony. 
Note: At this point in the Council Meeting, the taping of the Meeting stopped. Agency staff has provided the additional discussion regarding New and Old Business to these Minutes based on memory and written documentation. 

Agenda Item 5 – New Business
Chair Bryant explained that the Council already met in a work session prior to the meeting to discuss the details of these rule changes.  
Agenda Item 5 - New Business

5.a. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 745, Licensing, to clarify confidentiality requirements relating to Child Care Licensing abuse or neglect investigation records, Michele Adams, CCL
Ms. Adams asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rule changes be published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. Chair Bryant asked if there was a motion. 
Ms. Papadopoulos moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendments, concerning confidentiality requirements relating to abuse or neglect investigation records, as reflected in the Council’s October 19, 2012, Agenda Item 5.a. Ms. Cole seconded.  Chair Bryant asked if there was any discussion. 

Ms. Martin, regarding §745.8493(c), asked whether or not a caseworker could unilaterally decide not to release information that the caseworker determined is a safety issue. Mr. Williams stated that CCL would make this decision after consulting with the Legal Division. Mr. Williams indicated that after the comment period, DFPS would clarify this issue in the language of the rule.  

There was no further discussion and Chair Bryant asked for a vote. The proposal passed by voice vote.
5.b. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 745, Licensing; Chapter 748, General Residential Operations; Chapter 749, Child-Placing Agencies; and Chapter 750, Independent Foster Homes related to controlling persons, Michelle Adams, CCL
Ms. Adams asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rule changes be published in the Texas Register for formal public comment.  Chair Bryant asked if there was a motion.
Mr. Rosenbach moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendments, repeals, and new sections, concerning controlling persons, as reflected in the Council’s October 19, 2012, Agenda Item 5.b.  Mr. Morris seconded. 

Chair Bryant asked if there was any discussion, and hearing none asked for a vote.  The proposal passed by voice vote.
5.c Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Rule 700.1502, Foster and Adoptive Home Inquiry and Screening, Audrey Deckinga, CPS
Ms. Deckinga asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rule changes be published in the Texas Register for formal public comment.  Chair Bryant asked if there was a motion.  
Ms. Cole moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendment to §700.1502, concerning foster and adoptive home inquiry and screening, as reflected in the Council’s October 19, 2012, Agenda Item 5.c.  Ms. Martin seconded.  Chair Bryant asked if there was any discussion. 

There was discussion among the Council members. 

· There was support for eliminating the life expectancy requirement. 

· One Council member suggested that the paragraph on length of marriage would be confusing to CPS workers and that it should be more specific. There was also discussion that application materials might need to be changed. The General Counsel indicated that a change to this paragraph could be made after the comment period. CPS also noted that application materials would be changed.

· Several members suggested that the rule should discuss adoption by single persons. The conversation relates to two single persons living in a home. One Council member stated that the fact that there are no rules relating to single persons adopting meant that there is no specific prohibition in the rules to single persons adopting. The General Counsel agreed, but did note that CCL rules require all prospective adoptive parents living in the home to meet certain licensing standards, including background checks and completion and approval of a home study. The General Counsel also stated that changes regarding single persons during the comment period would be substantive and would require the rules to be re-proposed. However, CPS staff did agree to review this issue in the future to determine if new rules regarding this matter were needed.
There was no further discussion and Chair Bryant asked for a vote. The proposal passed by voice vote.
Agenda Item 6 – Old Business
6.a. Recommendation to adopt rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 727, Licensing of Maternity Facilities, Chapter 745, Licensing, Michele Adams, CCL
Ms. Adams asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rules be adopted, effective December 1, 2012.  Chair Bryant asked for a motion.  
Mr. Morris moved that the Council recommend for adoption by the Health and Human Services Commission, the repeals and amendments, concerning maternity homes, as reflected in the Council’s October 19, 2012, Agenda Item 6.a. Ms. Martin seconded. Chair Bryant asked if there was any discussion.
The Council asked questions regarding the maternity home testimony. It was clarified that this vote is for a recommendation to adopt these rules, and once adopted they could not be changed without going through another rule proposal/adoption process. The General Counsel clarified that the rules are implementing the statute that repealed maternity home regulation, and the statute is already in effect. The General Counsel and CCL also noted that CCL will (1) provide technical assistance to determine if there are any misunderstandings regarding the current rules; (2) review and clarify recommendations for rule changes to determine if there are any viable changes that would improve upon the regulation of private placements, including pregnant minors, young adults, and adults; and (3) clarify that a facility can request a waiver or variance for any minimum standard at any time. Since waivers are considered on a case-by-case basis and the testimony was that this was burdensome, CCL agreed to talk further with these providers and review the rules to see if any additional relief could be provided.
There was no further discussion and Chair Bryant asked for a vote. The proposal passed by voice vote.

6.b. Recommendation to adopt rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 744, Minimum Standards for School-Age and Before or After-School Programs; Chapter 746, Minimum Standards for Child-Care Centers; Chapter 747, Minimum Standards for Child-Care Homes; and Chapter 748, General Residential Operations, Michele Adams, CCL
Ms. Adams asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rules be adopted, effective December 1, 2012.  Chair Bryant asked if there was a motion.   
Ms. Ms. Martin moved that the Council recommend for adoption by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendments concerning minimum standards, as reflected in the Council’s October 19, 2012, Agenda Item 6.b.  Mr. Rosenbach seconded.  Chair Bryant asked if there was any discussion. 

Several Council members asked about the testimony regarding cribs. The General Counsel stated that these comments came up during the comment period and the wording of the rule was changed to clarify that the documentation requirement can now be met by documenting that a crib is a medical device that is listed and registered with the FDA. 
There was no further discussion and Chair Bryant asked for a vote. The proposal passed by voice vote.
6.c. Recommendation to adopt rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 700, Child Protective Services; Chapter 702, General Administration; and Chapter 705, Adult Protective Services, relating to the prioritization of requests to release certain case records maintained by the Department of Family and Protective Services, TJ Wasden, Operations
Mr. Wasden asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rules be adopted, effective December 1, 2012.  Chair Bryant asked if there was a motion.   
Ms. Cole moved that the Council recommend for adoption by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendments and new section, concerning prioritization of requests to release certain case records, as reflected in the Council’s October 19, 2012, Agenda Item 6.c.  Mr. Rosenbach seconded.  Chair Bryant asked if there was any discussion.

There was general support for this rule. The Council did suggest that the commenter should also be allowed to review the supportive language that will be added to the two letters that go to the requester of records.  Mr. Wasden agreed to do this. 

Hearing no other discussion, Chair Bryant asked for a vote. The proposal passed by voice vote.

Agenda Item 7 - Adjourn
Chair Bryant adjourned the meeting at 3:58 p.m.
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